Hannington Parish Council, –  Draft Minutes of Quarterly Meeting held on Wednesday 14th May 2025
PARISH COUNCIL OF HANNINGTON, HAMPSHIRE
	Date and time of Meeting:

	7.00pm, Wednesday 14th May 2025

	Present:
	Chair, Cllr. Alex Lowrie (AL),
Cllr. Jon Whitfield (JW)
Cllr. Pat Coneley (PC)



	Apologies:

	Cllr. Nick Joslin (NJ)
Cllr. Judy Henry (JH) 


	Clerk:

	Sue Wright

	BDBC & HCC Cllrs. 
	Cllr. Rhydian Vaughan HCC(RV)
Cllr. Kerry Morrow (arrived at 7.40pm – due to a prior meeting). 


	Guest Speaker:

	None for this meeting. 

	Members of the Public/Audience:

	None.



1. Apologies for absence and declarations of interest.
AL opened the meeting and welcomed the attendees, noting that Cllrs. Judy Henry and Nick Joslin were unable to attend and sent their apologies. SW noted the Parish that Cllr. Henry had recently been poorly and confirmed she had delivered flowers and a get-well card to convey the council’s best wishes, for her speedy recovery.  SW confirmed the declarations of interest to be up to date – and nothing additional was being made for the purposes of the quarterly meeting. 

2. County Councillor  
In a change to the published agenda, AL welcomed RV to the meeting, thanked him for his monthly, written reports and invited him to speak first on HCC’s most recent work:

RV confirmed:
· a new chief fire officer for Hampshire and Isle of Wight district had recently been appointed.  Dr Sabrina Cohen-Hatton has extensive experience, and joins H&IOW from the same position in West Sussex.

· The local government organisation’s Unitary Authority plans are still under discussion. Declarations will go ahead and Hampshire County Council is preparing a presentation direct to government regarding how a unitary authority would work. In a unitary authority both Borough and Parish Councils will continue to have a role. 

· Regarding Hampshire County Council roads and the ongoing work to repair and resurface them – RV commented that there is a good cohort of Hampshire County Council officers dedicated to what they do. 

· Councillors, however, have had some difficulty in reaching the right people at County, in particular those officers and heads of department  - and also members of cabinet - representing the function, to get a clear picture of the programme of works. 

· RV commented that there are changes afoot, to improve access to decision makers.  RV confirmed that he would send through a copy of the Hampshire County Council produced leaflet; “Who rules the highways”, for further information. Action: SW to try and locate a digital copy of the leaflet to add to the Parish website.  

· RV also noted the upcoming elections for next year, the shape of which will be dependent on the government plans for unitary authorities – which are still to be determined.

AL thanked RV for his participation and attendance.


3. Open Forum – no members of the public in attendance. SW noted that Frances had emailed to send her apologies.  

In the absence of a typical open forum, JW updated the members on current footpath and bridleway maintenance – and was able to report significant progress since the last meeting, because of work by the Lengthsman and other local contractors, (the latter funded by the Parish). The members thanked JW for his work.  

Other updates:
· Regarding a previous report from Frances, (on behalf of some of the riders in the Parish), about the presence of wire on bridleways or wire-fencing bordering bridleways which does not, in their view, conform to British Horse Society standards:  All members agreed this was the responsibility of the landowner and that the parish would not direct the Lengthsman, or any other contractor to intervene to either remove wire fencing or otherwise modify fencing on land belonging to the local farmer.  The council agreed that such an issue should be pursued by the British Horse Society – and as such the society should reach out directly to the landowner involved. 
· JW also noted that a recent inspection of the bridleways, particularly after the maintenance work completed by the Lengthsman, showed them to be clear and in much better order. JW also noted that the official bridleway on the route up to Plantation Farm is in fact on the road and not the grass verge pathway alongside the road, which some riders have been using.  Farming items that are stored along this route are out with the responsibility of the Parish and their removal or otherwise, remains the responsibility of the landowner.
· AL noted that Francis had requested a further meeting with the parish council to talk about these issues but it was felt by the members present, that aside from ensuring the Lengthsman resources available to the council are being properly utilised, a lot of the broader complaints from local riders about fencing and gates for example, either need to be dealt with via HCC or by the farmer or landowner.   
· AL and JW noted, there was always scope for joint-working between the Lengthsman and the British Horse Society, (on matters within the scope of the Parish council’s responsibility), providing the latter can match the funds. 
· It was further noted that the Parish’s duty was to make sure the Parish’s (limited) funds were focused on those areas where it had a clear responsibility. 
· SW noted that perhaps the Parish should explore a ‘Footpaths Bridleways and By-Ways policy’, in which the parish could make clear the scope (and limit) of its remit and set out, its funding priorities. This idea was welcomed by the members present.   Action:  SW to investigate potential policy and report back with a draft by the end of the year.

Any other matters. None were raised. 

4. Borough Councillor
AL welcomed Cllr Kerry Morrow to the meeting and invited him to speak on the Borough’s most recent work. 
KM noted: 

· BDBC has recently rolled back on net zero, announcing a new target date of 2045 instead of 2030. Part of the reason for this relates to the length of time involved in securing the redevelopment of the Aquadrome site, which is one of the biggest emitters of carbon, in the borough. Aquadrome, redevelopment discussions have progressed well – and the plans are currently out for tender, with a target of 2029 for construction/redevelopment completion.  
· Affordable Housing:  the increase in the number of affordable homes has been limited to 300 new houses and achieved largely because of the Kingsclere developments. More are identified in the Local Plan – but the government is putting the Borough is under pressure to review the numbers.
· Construction at Manydown North and South, has also begun. 
· Significantly increasing the number of affordable houses in the Borough has generally been thwarted by the lack of funds in the construction sector, to build houses.  Basingstoke and Deane borough council is still working on an update to the Local Plan so it’s possible numbers may be increased.  
· Councillor Morrow otherwise reported that the Borough was funding several sports and performing arts activities, targeting school-age and college-age children in the Borough, with an events programme, now published and available of the Borough website.  
· JW noted that in relation to sports activities which might appeal to teenagers, there was a multi user path running from Oakley to Kempshott which could be used by walkers and cyclists and that this multi-user path, linked up to longer trails which cross into the Parish and beyond and perhaps more could be done by the Borough to promote the Borough’s existing network of rural footpaths, as part  of this effort.


5. Draft Minutes of the Quarterly meetings held on Wednesday 26th February 2025. 
The draft minutes for the Quarterly meeting held on 26th February 2025, prior circulated, were Approved and signed. Action: SW to upload final version of minutes to website. 


6. Matters Arising
a. Noticeboard and bench Installation – AL confirmed that the new noticeboards and bench had been successfully installed and that the feedback from the local community had been very positive. 
7. Finance
a. Payments for Approval: 
· (Noticeboard & Bench Installation: Shaun Douglas - £300.00) – retrospective approval from the council regarding this invoice (prior approved for payment by email). Agreed. 
· (GE Views  - Credit Note – to note that a £60.00 credit note has been received from the manufacturers of the above). SW to confirm how this is to be refunded. 
· Clerk’s Fees: for the period 01/04/25 – 30/06/25 £1000.00. Approved. 
· BDBC Play Area Inspection Invoice - £327.18. AL noted that the invoice received has increased from £257.00 to £327.00 – but we do not know why.  AL to follow-up and clarify the reason for the increase. (Approved, assuming invoice is correct). 
· HugoFox Invoice – (Website Renewal) £143.86. Approved.
· FCS Cryoserver Invoice (Microsoft 365) £329.40. Approved. 
· Action: AL to login to Lloyds online banking and create payment instructions to pay all the invoices which are due for payment. 

b. Bank Reconciliation – AL provided copies of the cashbook summary for 01/03/25 – through 30/04/25 reconciling outgoings with our stated budget. Approved. JW and PC signed on behalf of the council as a true record of the council’s accounts. AL noted that following the last parish meeting, £14,000 had been successfully transferred to the new, Lloyds Instant Access savings account.  SW noted that copies of all the council’s financial documents, including monthly bank statements and copies of the cashbook summaries – were available to view on the website under the ‘Financials’ tab for 2025.

c. VAT Reclaim 2024/25 – AL confirmed that the VAT reclaim for 2024 had been completed and the next VAT reclaim would be made up to 30 April 2025. 

d. BDBC Precept Application for 2025 – AL confirmed the first payment for this year’s precept payment from BDBC had just been received. AL and JW noted that given the additional work being completed by the Lengthsman – and the Parish, in respect of pathway and bridleway maintenance – that the Parish should consider increasing the amount requested in its 2026 precept application.  Agreed. 

e. Annual Audit – AL and SW confirmed that all preparation work for the Audit was progressing well and, as in previous years, the parish had tabled an exception from external audit, because it has an income of less than £25,000. BDO have now sent out the dates for audit and AL and SW are completing the AGAR documentation and supporting work, ready to submit to the Internal Auditor.  Action AL and SW, to complete the remaining work and report back on progress at the next meeting in September. 

8. Policy Review: 
a. Financial Risk / Asset Register – AL confirmed that the Asset Register has been updated. No changes required to the entry for the well-head, milestone, village green or flagpole and flag. References to IT equipment (laptop) were removed last year, as the clerk, currently uses her own device to access the cloud-based applications used by the council. The value of the two new noticeboards and the new bench have been added to the register and AL has advised our insurers of the additions. Regarding the Risk Register: AL and JW noted that Mark Burton (lawn-mowing services), had commented on the dipping in the village green and proposed the council look at filling and reseeding in the Autumn. Members agreed to monitor for moment and revisit the issue in the Autumn. 
b. Any other policy matters arising. SW noted annual reviews of the Parish policies and procedures commence every May. The model Standing Orders and Financial Regulations documents will need to be reviewed as NALC have produced new versions (released in March 2025). SW will continue the work to review and report back with updated copies, by the end of the year.  

9. Matters Arising – none. 

10. AOB. AL noted that he had received a request the council revisit the issue of dog-bins, from a member of the parish and also commented that he continues to monitor the extent of dog fouling along the footpath which begins at the village green and circles behind Manor Farm. Members agreed to monitor over the summer and revisit in the Autumn. 

11. Dates of meetings for 2025:
Wednesday 17th September 2025 – Quarterly Meeting, 7.00pm
Wednesday 17th December 2025 – Quarterly Meeting, 7.00pm.


These minutes approved at the Quarterly meeting of the Parish Council, held on Wednesday 17th  September 2025.

	Signed:
Cllr. Alex Lowrie
	
SIGNATURE REDACTED.

	Chair, Hannington Parish Council
	

	Dated:
	Wednesday 17th  September 2025.





End.
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